NETTLESTONE AND SEAVIEW PARISH COUNCIL
(These Minutes are unconfirmed and are not an official record until signed).

MINUTES OF THE PARISH COUNCIL MEETING (Draft)
held at the Masonic Hall, Fairy Road, Seaview on Monday 21st July, 2014 at 7.00pm

PRESENT: Cllr Turner (Chairman), Cllrs Rayner, Thomas-Foxley, Bradford, Jarman and Shimmen
The Chairman welcomed Members, Residents (3) and the Press 
The Chairman then made some opening remarks. He gave an update on funding for the second stage of the footpath at Bullen Road and the work on the hedge at Nettlestone Hill. Cllr Rayner also added personal thanks to Cllr Reg Barry for his work on this project.  The meeting was also informed of the uncontested election of Cllr Vilma Barraclough, who will attend her first Parish Council Meeting in September. Thanks were also expressed to the community partnership by the Chairman and a member of the public for a very successful “Party on the Prom”.
4313
Apologies for Absence:
Cllrs Kalaher and Colledge had family commitments and Cllr Tuson was unwell.
4314
Declarations of Interest:

Cllr Turner declared an interest in Item 5, Planning Application, b (ii) P/00784/14: Oscar House, High Street, Seaview and Item 11, Sandlands Allotments
Cllrs Jarman and Bradford declared an interest in Item 11, Sandlands Allotments

Cllr Thomas-Foxley declared an interest in Item 5, Planning Application, b (ii) P/00784/14: Oscar House, High Street, Seaview and (iii) P/00736/14: Unit 4, Cypress Court, Cothey Way, Ryde 

4315
The minutes of the last meeting, held on June 21st were unanimously approved by the members with the following amendments. Page 5, Minute No 4304, Item (iii) should read “Saturday 12th July” and not “Wednesday 19th July”. 
4316
Matters Arising:

Cllr Turner asked if there had been any feedback from the PCSO with regard to attendance at the Parish Council meeting. The Clerk stated that he had received an e-mail stating that he was unavailable for this meeting but will endeavour to attend the next meeting in September. Cllr Turner stated that he regarded it was unacceptable and that there should be a Police presence at the next meeting. Clerk to re-iterate the invitation.

Cllr Bradford referred to 18a Greenham Drive and the enforcement issue with regard to the removal of rubbish and clutter from the property. Cllr Barry agreed to follow up the enforcement order and get an update.
Cllr Rayner asked if there were any update on the status of Sophie Watson Gardens. Cllr Turner reported that he was in possession of a copy of the Will where it bequeaths the area to Ryde Borough Council. This matter can be looked at further within the realms of the upgraded grounds contract.
Cllr Turner asked Cllr Barry for an update on the Westridge Golf Course planning application. It transpires that the application does not fall within his ward and therefore it falls to a different councillor for a decision on whether or not it goes before the planning committee. 
Cllr Rayner asked for an update on the status of the web-site. Cllr Bradford stated that it was back up and running but some of the information has to be manually uploaded again and therefore is taking some time.
Cllr Bradford stated that the overgrown hedge in Seagrove Manor Road had still not been dealt with so the Clerk to report again.

Cllr Bradford asked if there had been an update from the PCSO with regard to the parking on Eddington Road. Clerk stated that no update had been received but will e-mail for response or attendance at next meeting.

4317
Planning:
a)  Delegated decisions, as per list circulated were noted.
Cllr Turner spoke briefly about the granting of planning permission for the retention of the driveway at Robin Hill, which the Parish Council had previously objected to. The planning officer’s justification was based on the insertion of an additional drainage channel and soak away. The aesthetics are to be improved by the reinstatement of a hedge across the front of the property thereby masking the mass of concrete
b)  The following applications were then considered
(Closing date for comments 18th July 2014)(Late submission allowed) 

i) P/00691/14: Staddlestones Garage, Brading Road, Ryde, PO33

1QG 
Proposal: 4 x internally illuminated fascia sign; 1 x internally illuminated totem sign; 1 x non-illuminated portique; 3 x flag signs
After discussion and consideration of the facts, Cllr Thomas-Foxley proposed that the application be supported. This was seconded by Cllr Rayner and unanimously agreed by the members.
            (Closing date for comments 25th July 2014)
           ii)        P/00784/14: Oscar House, High Street, Seaview, PO34 5EU
                      Proposal: Replacement of door with window on front elevation
                      After discussion and consideration of the facts, Cllr Thomas-

                      Foxley proposed that the application be supported as a good 

                      addition and improvement to the property. This was seconded 

                      by Cllr Jarman and unanimously agreed by the members.

          iii)        P/00736/14: Unit 4, Cypress Court, Cothey Way, Ryde, PO33 
                      1QT

Proposal: Change of use from class B1 (Business) to class D2 (Assembly and Leisure) to create a crossfit and personal training facility.
After discussion and consideration of the facts, Cllr Thomas-Foxley proposed that the application be supported as a new business venture and good use of an unused building. This was seconded by Cllr Jarman and unanimously agreed by the members.
          iv)        P/00725/14: Spindrift, Bluett Avenue, Seaview, PO34 5HE
                      Proposal: Variation of condition No 2 on P/01589/13 – 
                      TCP/31731 to allow a revision to the approved balcony area.

                      After discussion and consideration of the facts, Cllr Thomas-

                      Foxley proposed that an objection be submitted to this 

                      application. The objection is based on the fact that the balcony 

                      will take privacy away from the adjoining property, as previously 

                      submitted in January 2014 (Minute No 4219, c, iii). This was

                      seconded by Cllr Bradford. There were 4 votes for and 2 

                      abstentions. 

           v)        P/00730/14: Renown Cottage, 4 Seagrove Manor Close, 
                      Seaview, PO34 5HR

                      Proposal: Demolition of dwelling; proposed replacement
                      Dwelling.

                      After discussion and consideration of the facts, Cllr Thomas-

                      Foxley proposed that this application be supported as it

                      represents a significant improvement to the property and the 

                      area, as previously submitted in November 2013 

                      (Minute No 4182). This was seconded by Cllr Bradford and

                      unanimously agreed by the members. 

            (Closing date for comments 8th August 2014)  

          vi)        P/00789/14: Priory Bay Hotel, Priory Road, Seaview, PO34 5BZ
                      Proposal: Full planning permission for demolition of holiday 
                      cottages, boiler house, stores and staff room; internal and 

                      external alterations; single/two storey extension to provide

                      additional bedroom accommodation and spa and treatment

                      facilities at basement level; proposed orangery; alterations and

                      conversion of Long Barn to provide ancillary accommodation for 

                      hotel; repair and refurbishment of West Tithe Barn as ancillary

                      accommodation for hotel and Tithe Barn as a ruin; repair of 

                      clock tower and dovecote; associated landscaping; alterations 

                      and realignment of access; new car park; outline for 16 

                      dwellings.
                      This application was extensively discussed by the members. It 

                      was agreed that the plans are somewhat comprehensive and it 

                      would have been of benefit to have a representative of the 

                      application at the meeting to clear up some of the queries 

                      generated. The members agreed that the planning

                      sub-committee should meet prior to the consultation end date 

                      with the purpose of inviting Andrew Palmer to give a short 

                      presentation and clear up any issues to councillors and 

                      members of the public before committing to any comments.

         vii)        P/00790/14: Priory Bay Hotel, Priory Road, Seaview, PO34 5BZ

                      Proposal: LBC for demolition of boiler house, stores and staff 

                      room; internal and external alterations; single/two storey 

                      extension to provide additional bedroom accommodation and

                      spa and treatment facilities at basement level; proposed 

                      orangery; alterations and conversion of Long Barn to provide 
                      ancillary accommodation for hotel; repair and refurbishment of

                      West Tithe Barn as ancillary accommodation for hotel and Tithe 

                      Barn as a ruin; repair of clock tower and dovecote.
                         This application was extensively discussed by the members. It 

                      was agreed that the plans are somewhat comprehensive and it 

                      would have been of benefit to have a representative of the 

                      application at the meeting to clear up some of the queries 

                      generated. The members agreed that the planning

                      sub-committee should meet prior to the consultation end date 

                      with the purpose of inviting Andrew Palmer to give a short 

                      presentation and clear up any issues to councillors and 

                      members of the public before committing to any comments.

      d) Appeals:
                      The following appeals were lodged:
            i)        P/00337/14: The Studio, Gully Road, Seaview, PO34 5BZ
                      Comments submitted previously remain relevant. Appeal noted.
4318
Reports:
      i) I.W. Cllr Barry highlighted the committee report of the executive member 

         for finance and highways PFI that has included in its capital programme 

         for 2014/2015 an award of £69,000 for phase 2 of the Bullen 

         Road footpath and the redesign of the hedgerow on Nettlestone Hill. He 

         asked that the Parish Council write a letter of support for these projects

         to keep the focus on them in the hope that the work will get completed 

         within the time frame. 

         He also reported continued pressure on Island Roads for the timetable 

         of their resurfacing programme and a promise to share with the Parish 

         Council when available.

     ii) IWALC: Cllr Kalaher sent his apologies to the IWALC meeting and also 
         to this particular meeting and therefore no update was available.

    iii) N&SCP: Cllr Thomas-Foxley reported that the “Party on the Prom” had 

         proved to be a huge success and Cllr Shimmen reported that £697.00 

         was raised. Cllr Barry also reported that 2 water butts are to be set up in 

         the Parish to aid with watering the flowers in the village. 

    iv) Seagrove Pavilion Trust: Cllr Bradford stated that there was nothing to 
         report at this time.
.

     v) Down To The Coast: (Cllr Shimmen): This will be covered within Minute 

         No 4320. 

    vi) Others: Cllr Turner reported that he had attended Ryde School for the 
         renewed presentation on the Pennyfeathers development in order to 

         assess any potential impact on Nettlestone and Seaview. The 

         observations made were mainly concerned with the transport 

         infrastructure arrangements that do not appear to support the 

         development.                 
         Cllr Rayner added potential new traffic light arrangements at the  
         Westridge Garage crossroads.

         Cllr Rayner reported attendance of a meeting at County Hall with regard 
         to the disposal of beach cleaning services. The present arrangements

         cease in March 2015 with no further provision for funding beyond this 

         point. With the present Islandwide contract standing at £160,000, some

         options were outlined by the Council Officers. These were do nothing,

         buy into a contract run by IW Council or for Town and Parish Councils to

         arrange and fund their own contracts. A suggestion was made that the 

         IW Council produce a weighted formula based on all 33 councils 

         contributing to a short term extension to the contract. This is currently

         in discussion stages with IWALC.

4319
To Consider and Discuss footpath No R42:
Cllr Rayner was tasked with making enquiries with regard to re-introducing the 

steps from the pathway to the Beach that had been damaged during the severe winter storms. He contacted Rights of Way who confirmed they would be prepared to contribute £1000 towards the work involved despite the steps being “non definitive”. The Ramblers association could not support such a project and community action would find it “tricky” to justify funding for this project. Cllr Rayner made enquiries about similar work at Bembridge but found it had been privately funded and there was no solid commitment from the Heritage Lottery project “Down to the Coast”. Cllr Turner added that he had also made some enquiries into potential ideas and costings including the use of different materials. It was concluded that a decision cannot be made without further information and a proposal was made by Cllr Turner that the Chairman and Clerk seek the required 3 quotes for the project and report back to the Parish Council for potential resolution. This was seconded by Cllr Jarman with 5 votes for and 1 against.
4320
To discuss and consider ideas from the Caulkhead Heroes / Down to the Coast initiative:
Cllr Shimmen had circulated the information on the scheme. She explained that there have been some ideas for projects within the Parish to celebrate local historical people and families. One was in the form of a mosaic to the Caws Family who are a celebrated local family and the other is that of a series of plaques around the Parish to commemorate significant people, buildings, attractions and events of the past. These could be combined to form a larger project encapsulated in a walk or trail around the Parish to attract visitors. The initial step in this process is to submit an expression of interest form by August 1st 2014. It was proposed by Cllr Turner that the Expression of interest form be completed generically (A celebration of families that have impacted on the development of present day Nettlestone and Seaview) by the deadline date and more information is sought and discussed again at the September meeting with the intention of submitting a more detailed project. This was seconded by Cllr Thomas-Foxley and unanimously agreed by the members.
4321

To discuss and agree a sub-committee to report on the IW Council draft speed policy:

Cllr Turner had circulated the aims, objectives and terms of reference for a policy sub-committee to look at the whole traffic issue within the Parish. The membership will be made up as follows. Cllrs Bradford and Barraclough and Mr Graham Bridger of Greenham Drive, Seaview. It was proposed by Cllr Turner that the Terms of reference and membership of the sub-committee be accepted by the members. This was seconded by Cllr Rayner and unanimously agreed by the members.
4322
Correspondence:
The following items were circulated:
IWC – Minor Variation to the premises licence (Application) – Lily’s, Madeira Road
IWC – Street Collection Permit – Seaview Village Regatta

IWC – Licence processed and issued – Lily’s, Madeira Road

IWC – Planning Appeal Decision “Land adjacent to The Meadows, Priory Drive”

IWC – Planning Appeal Notification – “The Studio, Gully Road”

IWC – Parish Council Election Papers

IWC – TEN – Seaview Esplanade, Seaview

IWALC – Letter from Gill Kennett to the Solent Local Enterprise Partnership – Ref: Isle of Wight Assisted Area Status

IWC – Licence processed and issued (Minor Variation) – Lily’s, Madeira Road

IWC – Treework – Priory Lodge, Priory Drive, Seaview

IWC – TEN – Driftwood, Springvale Road, Seaview

IWC – Treework – Armadale, Ryde Road, Seaview

IWC – Treework – 11, Aspen Gardens, Bullen Village 

IWC – Parish Council Uncontested election result

The following items were reported:
NHS – Notification of public meeting – Wednesday 30th July 2014 at 9.30am

Action Challenge – Notification of event on 23rd and 24th August – For info only

House of Commons – Notification of local MP Surgeries

Mrs Ann Evans JP – IW best kept villages awards

4323
To discuss and set allotment rents for 2014-2015:

It was agreed at the Sandlands allotments sub-committee meeting to advise that the plot rents for 2014-2015 be kept at the same level (£4 per rod). This was proposed to the members by Cllr Thomas-Foxley, seconded by Cllr Shimmen and unanimously agreed by the members.
4324
To consider and agree an amendment to the financial regulations:
Cllr Turner made a proposal that the following amendments be made to the financial regulations.

Section 3.3 be amended from £250.00 to £750.00

Section 13.1 be amended from £250.00 to £2000.00

This was seconded by Cllr Bradford and agreed unanimously by the members
4325

To discuss and agree action on the Parish Road surfaces:
It was agreed that in the first instance that the Chairman writes to Island Roads expressing the Parishes concern over particular roads that are in a bad state of repair (Calthorpe Road, Old Seaview Lane, Ryde Road/Church Street). Cllr Rayner expressed further extreme concern over Calthorpe Road, particularly in light of the Scooter Rally on August Bank Holiday. 
4326

To further discuss the re-distribution of shingle at Springvale:
Cllr Turner proposed that the shingle should be looked at being moved at the end of the Season (October). The shingle should be dispersed to one metre below the sea wall as agreed with Peter Marsden (IWC Coastal Defence) and that the lagoon created at the Oakhill Gates should be levelled. To that end, the Clerk shall obtain quotes for this work to be completed within these parameters. Cllr Barry then stated that he has been given permission to take some shingle from the beach for the new yacht club dinghy park and will endeavour to help out. The proposal was seconded by Cllr Thomas-Foxley and agreed unanimously by the members.
4327 
Finances:

i) The following receipts were noted:-

      Dinghy Park - £100.00
      Allotments - £25.00 (Deposit)

      Interest - £0.88

    iii)    The following payments were approved:-

            M.A Pink - £898.63 (Salary)

            M.A Pink - £118.86 (Expenses)

            (Telephone/Broadband - £13.50; Mileage - £78.30; Postage - £6.36; 

            Stationery - £17.25; VAT - £3.45)

            Martin’s Garden Services – £65.00 (Grass Cutting – Kerry Fields)

            Information Commission - £35.00 (Renewal)

            Victim Support - £50.00 (Grant Award)

            N.W Adams - £116.10 (Kerry Fields Play Equipment Inspection)

            Mr L Stephens - £25.00 (Allotment Deposit Refund)

            Spithead Lodge - £30.00 (Allotment and PC Meeting Hall Hire)

            Bembridge Parish Council - £169.00 (Grass Cutting), Ansells Copse, 

            Seagrove Dell and Pier Road / Dinghy Park 

     iii)  Income/Expenditure update to 30.06.2014:-
          The clerk circulated the above document to the members for 

          consideration and comment. There were no questions and the report

          was noted. 

     iv)  Grant Applications:-
           There were no grant applications

      v)  Internet Banking:-
           The Clerk asked the members if they would consider the provision of 
            Internet banking. The clerk will make further enquiries and report back 

            to the Parish Council meeting

4328

To discuss the provisions of the current grounds contract and consider an alternative:

The Clerk circulated a letter to the members to ask that a resolution be passed that informs The Landscape Group that they are in breach of the existing grounds contract and that the Parish Council has had to resort to seeking alternative arrangements for their grounds maintenance since October 2013. It was also requested that the Grounds contract remain in abeyance and be micro managed within the budget by the Clerk until March 2015 when it is envisaged that an improved grounds contract will commence. Cllr Rayner proposed that these actions be enforced. This was seconded by Cllr Bradford and agreed unanimously by the members.
4329

To consider an application under the sustainable communities act for Parish Councils to sell energy:

The Clerk circulated a letter received that asked the Parish Council to consider submitting a proposal under the Sustainable Communities Act to empower Parish Councils to sell electricity. The Chairman asked the members if they would like to move forward with this. The result was that no further action will be taken on this matter. 
4330
Information and Report:
Cllr Jarman asked for clarification of what was happening with the hedge on Nettlestone Hill. Cllr Turner stated that it was not well written in the Committee report and it made it sound worse than it was. There was only minor work being carried out at the bottom.
Cllr Bradford gave notice of the “Lights going out all over Europe” event to commemorate the outbreak of the Great War on Monday 4th August 2014 between 10pm and 11pm in the Garden of St Peters Church, Seaview. There will be the lighting of candles, poetry and readings. 

Cllr Turner gave notice of Poets, Veterans and Cadets which is to be held at Shanklin Theatre on Monday 28th July 2014

Cllr Bradford asked about the outside seating at Lily’s Coffee shop. It was suggested that they have been extended permission for these tables and chairs to be on the pavement.

Cllr Rayner reported that area halfway down the left hand side of Gregory Avenue is extremely overgrown despite being previously reported to Island Roads. The Clerk will follow up and report again if necessary.

Cllr Turner is intending to re-instate the Parish Council Surgeries every two months, probably starting in October. Date to be set and resolved at a future Parish Council Meeting.
There being no further business, the Meeting was declared closed at 9.05   pm.
…………………………………….

Chairman 15th September 2014  
1

